LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 2

FRIDAY 2 SEPTEMBER 2005 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Morton, Tootle and Wilson.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor N Farmer was present at the start of the meeting as the substitute Member.

LSC2.001/05
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Morton be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 2 for this meeting.  Councillor Morton thereupon took the Chair.

LSC2.002/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.

LSC2.003/05

CONVERSION AND VARIATION OF PREMISES LICENCE – THE BAY, DENTON MILLS, DENTON HOLME, CARLISLE

The Licensing Manager presented report EP.42/05 regarding an application to vary a Premises Licence at The Bay, Denton Mills, Denton Holme, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Manager, Assistant Solicitor and Senior Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings:

Applicants:

Mr R Wood

Mrs D Wood

Responsible Authorities:

PC D Grant, Cumbria Constabulary 

Ms M Moir, Environmental Health Officer, Carlisle City Council

Interested Party Representations:

Ms K McSkimming

Mr P Stevens

Ms McSkimming had made application under Regulation 8(2) for Mr P Stevens to speak on her behalf at the meeting.  The Sub-Committee agreed to this request.

The Assistant Solicitor advised the parties that they were entitled to legal representation.

The Chairman and the Assistant Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Manager reported that an application had been received from Mr and Mrs Wood for The Bay, Denton Mills, Denton Holme, Carlisle.  The application for conversion of the licence under the same terms and conditions as currently held was successful.   Cumbria Constabulary were the only consultees for conversion and did not make any representations.

The applicant had also applied for a Variation of Premises Licence with the following hours of licensable activities:


Sunday to Saturday
1000 hrs until 0000hrs

0100hrs on Christmas Eve in accordance with the non standard timings

The application outlined the additional steps which would be undertaken to promote the licensing objectives of Prevention of Crime and Disorder; Prevention of Public Nuisance; Public Safety and Protection Children.

The Licensing Manager reported that relevant representations had been received as follows:

(a) Responsible authorities - Environmental Protection Services had stated that two separate complaints of noise from entertainment and from general use of the premises, including the outdoor areas, had been received.  Noise diaries had been sent to the complainants but had not been returned.  Investigation into the complaints had not, therefore, progressed.

(b) Interested Parties – Persons living in the vicinity – A petition signed by a number of residents who live in River View, Millrace View and Bridge Terrace raised an objection to the proposal to extend the licensing hours at the premises.  The concerns related to acts of vandalism and anti-social behaviour in the vicinity of the premises, customers climbing a fence into the Denton Mill complex in order to take a short cut, hearsay evidence that the premises have been used as a meeting place for both drug dealers and users and noise from customers at closing time, during opening hours from customers drinking outside the premises and from entertainment.

The following Responsible authorities had also been consulted but had not made representations:

Cumbria Constabulary, Cumbria Fire Service, Planning Services, Social Services, Trading Standards and the Health and Safety Executive.

The Licensing Manager then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which have a bearing on the application and which should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

Mr Wood, Applicant, then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application, highlighting the following:

· the additional steps which the applicant had taken to promote the licensing objectives;

· vandalism was a problem in the area around The Bay, but this had been the case before The Bay had started to operate.  Incidences of vandalism cannot be attributed to customers.  The residents’ flats bordered a public footpath;

· he was a responsible licensee who ran various businesses in Cumbria.  His premises were part of the Pubwatch scheme and he did not tolerate drunks or drugs on his premises;

· he had approached Persimmon Homes to see if the gate could be opened into the flats area but his request had been refused.  He understood that residents often jumped over the fence;

· the applicant was not prepared to employ door supervisors;

He then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members.

Ms Moir, Environmental Health Officer then told the Sub-Committee that, since the papers for the meeting had been despatched, one of the noise diaries had been returned with three entries since May 2005.  It had not been possible to establish whether any had constituted a statutory nuisance.
PC Grant, Cumbria Constabulary, told the Sub-Committee that the Police had been called to the premises 7 times since it had started business, three times for disturbances within the premises, three times to remove persons from the premises and one noise complaint.  The Cumbria Constabulary were satisfied with the way in which the premises were run and had no objections to the application to extend hours.

Mr Stevens then spoke on behalf of the signatories to the letter of objection to the application.  He outlined the concerns which had been set out in the letter and also raised the following additional concerns:

· He was of the opinion that the incidences of vandalism had gone up since the premises had opened;

· Noise had been a problem with windows being opened whilst entertainment was taking place;

· Noise and disturbance would continue to be a problem to a later time if the extended hours were approved, this was unreasonable for residents;

· One noise diary was produced and details of three entries were read out;

· There was particular concern that the use of the outside of the premises for entertainment was unreasonable for residents because of the noise that would be generated;

Mr Stevens then answered questions from Sub-Committee Members.

At 3.03pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Assistant Solicitor and the Senior Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 3.28pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

This matter concerned an application by Ronald and Denise Wood to vary the licence at the premises known as The Bay, Denton Mills, Carlisle.

The Sub-Committee has considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular, it has listened to the submissions made by:

Mr Wood;

Ms Moir;

PC Grant;

Mr Stevens;

The Sub-Committee finds that the residents are interested parties who live in the vicinity of the premises.

After careful consideration, the Sub-Committee has decided that the application to vary the licence be granted but subject to conditions consistent with the applicant’s operating schedule and the following condition:

1.  Provision of outside entertainment shall be restricted to no later than 8.00pm.

The reason for the condition is the representation made by the residents.  The Sub-Committee was of the view that the conditions were necessary for the promotion of the licensing objectives, in particular, that relating to the prevention of public nuisance.  The Sub-Committee also were of the view that the imposition of the said condition was proportionate.

The decision will be confirmed in writing.

(The meeting ended at 3.28pm)

